

The Root Causes of Myanmar's Coup Go Deeper

By Ye Myo Hein

In the early morning of February 1st, 2021, the world was shocked to witness Myanmar's military rapidly depose its civilian government. The Myanmar military, known as the Tatmadaw, launched a predawn operation to seize state power by arresting civilian government leaders along with dozens of cabinet ministers, members of the ruling party and Parliament, and some activists and party supporters.¹

Several hours after the raids, military-appointed vice president Myint Swe assumed the position of acting president, proclaimed a year-long emergency and declared that power had been transferred to the commander-in-chief of the Tatmadaw, Senior General Min Aung Hlaing, as the military-run Myawaddy TV announced.2 This seizure of power took place before a new session of parliament was set to open.3 The Tatmadaw cited alleged voter fraud in the 2020 elections to justify this grab for power.4

In the elections held in November 2020, the ruling National League for Democracy (NLD) won a majority of 396 out of 476 seats while the promilitary Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) acquired only 33 seats in Union-level parliaments.5 Although the military said in its first statement that the election had been carried out successfully,6 it later disputed the results by repeatedly alleging the existence of erroneous voter lists and electoral fraud.7 Within three months after the election, the Tatmadaw increasingly amplified its allegations, eventually culminating in the coup d'état.





Examining and understanding the deeper root causes, both domestic and international, of the coup in Myanmar is crucial for determining a path back to democracy. While the catalyst for the military's takeover was the November 2020 elections, the structural issues within the 2008 constitution, the NLD itself, and Myanmar's regional neighborhood all played key roles in undermining the democratic transition. Only by addressing the domestic and international causes simultaneously can democracy in Myanmar stand a chance at resurrection.

The Democracy-Killing Coup

After the coup, the Tatmadaw wasted no time in dismantling the nascent democratic rights and institutions that emerged during the liberalization honeymoon period. Following the playbook of dictators around the world, the military has arbitrarily arrested and detained political leaders, civil society actors, democracy activists, journalists, businessmen, innocent civilians, and even foreigners.⁸ Torture and murder in custody are widespread as a means to create a climate of fear among dissidents.⁹ It has no compunctions about deploying barbaric violence and "brute force terror campaigns" against peaceful protestors in broad daylight.¹⁰

The coup effectively nullified the 2008 constitution despite the junta's reiteration of a "constitutional justification for the state of emergency."¹¹ In order to suppress the anti-coup movement, the junta "armed itself with repressive new laws"¹² by "systematically and illegitimately dismantling the people of Myanmar's legal protections" and "installing new laws that removed basic protections of freedom of expression, freedom of assembly and association, and privacy."¹³

The temporary shuttering of internet services during its coup operations was followed by the frequent disruption of access, the blocking of social media platforms and online-news outlets, assertion of control over telecommunication operators, and the application of "extraction and interception technology to surveil" the people.¹⁴ The junta also immediately crushed the country's burgeoning free press, and according to the Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ), Myanmar has become "the world's worst jailer of journalists."¹⁵

However, the junta's brutal and lethal crackdown on the peaceful protests and resistance has unleashed a revolutionary energy among the young people who came to the determination that only armed struggle can restore democracy.¹⁶ The whole country is increasingly overwhelmed with violence and armed conflict. In the present situation, Myanmar has become trapped in an ever-increasing cycle of conflict, as neither the military nor the opposition appear likely to prevail completely.

Together with the death of democracy, the country has rapidly become a failing state, with the resurgence of a long-simmering civil war, a widening security vacuum, an irreversible economic catastrophe, and even the risk of territorial fragmentation. Myanmar, a country that U.S President Obama once hailed as on "a remarkable journey" to democracy that "cannot be reversed,"¹⁷ has now descended into a political dark age with stunning rapidity.

Adopting a long view, the coup d'état in Myanmar resulted from a variety of interlocking and converging causes. From the structural weaknesses of its hybrid regime and the NLD's leadership shortcomings to Beijing's influence and ASEAN's democratic backsliding, Myanmar's democratic transition had little hope in retrospect.

Myanmar's Hybrid Regime

In fact, the origins of military takeover are deeper than just the aftermath of the November 2020 elections. Myanmar's political opening had serious birth defects, and its death in the graveyard of military coup thus come as no surprise.

Since its start in 2011, the democratic transition in Myanmar struggled with several intrinsic and extrinsic problems. Five key shortcomings and structural flaws in Myanmar's transition can be identified as follows.

- Political reforms, initiated by former generals who doffed their uniforms for civilian attire, were not originally designed to stride towards a full-fledged democracy but rather a military-dominated hybrid-regime. The 2008 constitution laid the foundations for a power-sharing arrangement between the elected civilian authority and military guardians. In effect, Myanmar's transition was structurally constrained within a "hybrid-regime" combining both authoritarian and democratic elements.¹⁸
- 2) The 2008 constitution contained several provisions that ensure "reserved domains of power" for the military due to its control over three key security related ministries the Ministry of Defense, Home Affairs and Border Affairs, and the National Defense and Security Council, "a powerful institution responsible for state security," and a reserved 25 percent of all seats in national and local parliaments for military appointees. Crucially, "the military has the veto power over any constitutional change

and the right to administer their own affairs independently; the Commander-in-Chief is the highest arbiter of military justice and can assume control of the state in case of an emergency."¹⁹

- 3) Many scholars argue that "state and nation" are prerequisites for democratization.²⁰ Without a functioning state and a consensus about national identity, successful democratic consolidation is highly unlikely. Since its independence in 1948, Myanmar has experienced a series of bloody civil wars, and the state's monopoly over violence and capacity to project centralized power in its entire territory have always been contested. Likewise, as a multi-ethnic country, the people of Myanmar do not share a sense of common national identity.²¹ "Incomplete state-ness and nation-ness" and its consequential conflicts have had a negative impact on the democratic political development of the country.
- 4) Political liberalization has created a political space for "the rise of an aggressive Buddhist-nationalist movement," led by hardline monks. The military and its proxy political parties orchestrated this movement to sustain their political domination,²² and Myanmar's political transition has been marred by ethno-religious conflicts across the country. This eventually culminated in the Rohingya genocide and the exodus of nearly 700,000 Rohingya refugees to Bangladesh.²³
- 5) The sky-high expectations placed on Aung San Suu Kyi's civilian government when it was sworn into office following its landslide victory in the 2015 elections

were misplaced.²⁴ Aung San Suu Kyi and her party failed to promote and consolidate democracy while in power. In fact, they even veered in an opposite populist and illiberal trend. "The authoritarian turn of civilian politicians and civilian-led government" paved the way for the military to finish off the nascent political transition in Myanmar.

Civilian Government Failures

The civilian government's failures are worth exploring in further detail. According to Freedom House, Myanmar's status declined from "Partly Free" to "Not Free" within the 2016-2020 period despite early improvement following the peaceful transfer of power to the NLD-led government in 2016.²⁵ Myanmar's transition from military dictatorship to democracy faltered under the leadership of Aung San Suu Kyi-led civilian government. During its reign in power, the civilian government experienced "four key failures" to step up the political transition toward democracy.

1) Firstly, Aung San Suu Kyi and her government failed to lead the country with a democratic moral compass. Michal Lubina once wrote that Suu Kyi presented democracy as "a moral value" and "a moral vision" instead of a political system and institutional framework.²⁶ However, she ultimately did not stand up even for a "moral democracy." This failure is best exemplified in her tacit alignment with the military's brutal genocide campaign against the Rohingya people.²⁷ While failing to protect the people in conflict-prone ethnic areas, the NLD government took blatant steps to endorse the genocide-committing military as it launched intensified offensives against ethnic armed groups.28

- 2) Secondly, during her rise to power, she burnt bridge with the natural allies of democracy and the federal forces who firmly stood by her during her uphill battle into government. In the run-up to the 2015 election, the NLD shunned bids by the members of the "88 generation," largely made up of leaders of a massive prodemocracy uprising of 1988, to join its ranks and contest the election.²⁹ It also sidelined its erstwhile allies among the ethnic political parties, student activists and civil society.³⁰ In doing so, the NLD surrounded itself with uninspiring party loyalists, military-era diplomats, and the former military generals themselves.31
- 3) Thirdly, the inexperienced civilian government struggled to demonstrate performance in a variety of sectors ranging from the peace-process to the economy.³² The NLD government repeatedly offered the underwhelming excuse that its lackluster performance in office was primarily attributable to power-sharing arrangements with the military. However, it ultimately achieved little even in the sectors under its full control. The civilian government instead attempted to manipulate polarized politics to sustain popular support instead of asserting true democratic leadership.
- 4) Finally, the NLD government adopted similar types of repression to the previous regime. In 2018, the International Crisis Group (ICG) pointed out that the civilian government "has clearly undermined civil liberties and taken an authoritarian turn in both word and deed."³³ Contrary to the expectations of the local and international communities, Suu Kyi's government retained the repressive laws of the previous

autocratic rules, narrowed down the political space, curtailed civil liberties and rights, and silenced and intimidated the media and critics.³⁴ The worst were the NLD's missteps in imposing its political hegemony through Burmanization and centralization projects and resorting to violent suppression, as the previous dictators had done, against protests in ethnic areas.³⁵

Beijing's Pragmatism

The rise of China also likely impacted Myanmar's struggling democratic transition. Crucially, the NLD largely lost the democratic world's favor when the Rohingya crisis unfolded, which pushed the civilian government into Beijing's open arms.³⁶ China offered diplomatic protection to Myanmar in the United Nations, and, in order to avoid the internationalization of the Rohingya crisis, China actively facilitated negotiations between the governments of Myanmar and Bangladesh.³⁷ To survive the sanctions and condemnation by Western countries, democratic reforms slid down the ranking of priorities for Suu Kyi's government.

In its stride towards regional hegemony, China is ultimately pragmatic towards the forms of government and domestic problems in its regional neighbors. It cares fundamentally about advancing its own interests. However, Beijing appears more favorable to the autocratic regimes in the region because of a shared opposition to U.S-sponsored democracy promotion and human rights advocacy, and the greater likelihood of easier and quicker implementation of its problematic economic projects without checks and balances.³⁸ China's support for authoritarianism is thus more out of pragmatism than ideology.

Despite its close tie with Suu Kyi's government, Beijing has no compunction about protecting and dealing with the military junta after the February 1st coup. China followed its standard playbook in blocking UN Security Council Statements condemning the coup.³⁹ Moreover, Beijing flagrantly practiced its pragmatic diplomacy, by calling the junta the "government⁴⁰, referring to coup-leader General Min Aung Hlaing as "the leader of Myanmar"⁴¹, and normalizing trade and diplomatic ties in the face of domestic opposition in Myanmar and international condemnations.⁴² Amidst the escalating violence perpetrated by the military on its own people, China is now seeking to tip the scales in junta's favor, increasingly easing its path to international legitimacy.⁴³

Although it is hard to say that China is ideologically motivated to spread authoritarianism intentionally to its neighboring country, Beijing's interestbased pragmatic approach serves to exert certain influences on the political calculations and agendasetting of Myanmar's leaders, both civilian and military. It was not by chance that the halting of democratic reforms in Myanmar coincided with the civilian government's move closer to China. Besides, China would surely reside in the military's top list of "few friends" when the coup-leaders assuredly announced that "we have to learn to walk with only few friends."⁴⁴

Thomas Carothers, a prominent democratization theorist, wrote that countries in non-democratic neighborhoods "usually struggled more with democratization than do countries in more democratic neighborhoods."⁴⁵ Myanmar is not fortunate enough to live in a democratic neighborhood but instead one dominated by the autocratic superpower China, which has been pursuing a very active interventionist approach.⁴⁶ In fact, China's growing hegemonic position and its interest-based pragmatic approach has had an impact not only on the political development of Myanmar but on the whole region of Southeast Asia. Living in a non-democratic neighborhood under the shadow of China, which can step in to offset Western diplomatic pressure, ASEAN countries have a greater tendency to slide towards autocracy.

Regional Political Development

As Joshua Kurlantzick wrote, "Myanmar's coup is a disaster for Myanmar, but it also is a signifier of the continuing regression of democracy regionwide in Southeast Asia."⁴⁷ Despite growing optimism of the future of democracy in Southeast Asia as recently as five years ago, democracy has been rolling back across the whole region since. According to Freedom House's 2022 report, all countries from the mainland Southeast Asian rank as "Unfree" and only Singapore, Malaysia, Philippines and Indonesia are categorized as "Partly Free" democracies.⁴⁸

As a matter of fact, even in "Partly Free" countries, already-fragile democratic norms and institutions increasingly erode.

Among the "Partly Free" countries, Singapore and Malaysia are identified as "competitive authoritarianism regimes." 49 The former has been ruled by one party, the People's Action Party since 1959.⁵⁰ The PAP managed to hold on power by using a "calibrated array of strategies involving cooption and repression." Following the 2011 General Elections in which it received the lowest share of valid votes, the PAP pledged to expand political space, and Singapore seemed destined for greater democratization. However, after obtaining a much higher share of votes in the 2015 elections, it reverted to its familiar authoritarianism, restricting freedom and rights, and criminalizing and silencing the critics and activists.⁵¹ The emerging democratic space rapidly dissipated and it returned to its former variant form of authoritarianism.

In Malaysia, there was considerable optimism for democratization in 2018 when the opposition coalition, the Alliance of Hope (Pakatan Harappan) expelled the long-serving Barisan Nasional from power – the first regime change in the country since independence in 1957.⁵² However, less than two years later, with the collapse of Pakatan Harappan, the old guards – first Muhyddin Yassin and then Ismil Sabrina Yakkob from the old establishment, the United Malaysia National Organization (UMNO) – are back in power.⁵³ The current ruling elites have been primarily concerned with political machinations and maintaining power, and the hope for democratization that the Alliance of Hope brought has disappeared.

The Philippines had been a thriving democracy in Southeast Asia until President Rodrigo Duterte was elected in 2016. Immediately upon taking power, Duterte launched a notorious "war on drugs" which has been subject to widespread condemnation for human rights violations and extrajudicial killings.⁵⁴ As a president with populist and authoritarian leanings, Duterte eroded democratic norms and institutions by concentrating his executive power, weakening the check-and-balance institutions and undertaking systematic and aggressive attacks against the political opposition, the judiciary, the media and civil society.⁵⁵ Despite ranking as "Partly Free" in Freedom House rankings, the situation of democratic regression in the Philippines is alarming.

Indonesia, the bright spot of democracy in the region, has not been spared by the democratic regression. Saliful Mujani and William Liddle succinctly wrote about democratic backsliding in Indonesia that "President Joko Widodo has sidelined democracy for the sake of economic development, his avowed main priority. Under his tenure, free elections have been threatened, civil liberties have declined, corruption fighters and legislative checks weakened, and the armed forces' role in civilian affairs has grown."⁵⁶ The decline of hard-won democracy has been conspicuously steady in the world third largest democracy, and it has negative implications for the global retreat of the democracy.

In the other "unfree countries" the autocratic regime types range from a brutal military junta (Myanmar) and monarchy-military dominated electoral authoritarianism (Thailand) to hegemonic authoritarianism (Vietnam, Laos, Cambodia) and absolute monarchy (Brunei). In a nutshell, the whole political landscape of Southeast Asia is increasingly dominated by sophisticated authoritarianism, to quote Lee Morgenbesser,⁵⁷ and old school outright authoritarianism.

The continuing regression of democracy in ASEAN has a strong impact on the bloc's ineffective response to Myanmar's coup. The autocratic and semi-autocratic regimes in the region eschewed pressing the Myanmar's junta to restore democracy, as they all were aware that advocating democracy could unnecessarily welcome a backlash in their undemocratic grip on power. The ASEAN countries initially reacted to the coup in Myanmar with indifference, with some labelling it as "internal affairs."58 The junta's persistent brutal and lethal crackdown on the peaceful protesters eventually led the unmoved ASEAN to hold its April 2021 summit that resulted in the five-point consensus.⁵⁹ Nevertheless, ASEAN leaders failed to include a restoration of democracy in its consensus. Moreover, autocrats in ASEAN abstained from upsetting each other due to an elaborate network of mutual dependence,60 which means that favors and recognition are usually exchanged amongst themselves, and in doing so, they help one another to support their illegitimate rule. Cambodian strongman Hun Sen's

first head-of-state visit to Myanmar after the coup signified the offer of favors and recognition to the pariah junta. In this way, autocratic alliance has become well-built and aggravated the democratic backsliding in region.

Democratic Backsliding in the Past Decade

Democratic backsliding in Southeast Asia occurs concurrently with a global retreat of freedom. The titles of recent Freedom House annual reports clearly demonstrated the regression of democracy and freedom in the world: "Democracy in Crisis" in 2018, "Democracy in Retreat" in 2019, "Democracy under Siege" in 2021 and "The Global Expansion of Authoritarianism" in 2022. In the recent years, it has become obvious that "liberal democracies are becoming illiberal or only electoral while electoral democracies are sliding toward autocracy and autocracies are deepening."⁶¹ The decline of democracy and the rise of authoritarianism are contagious.

The Freedom House report said that, as India declined to the "partly free" status due to serious democratic backsliding under the Modi's government, the percent of the world's population that lives in a free country decreased to less than 20%, the smallest proportion since 1995.62 Undoubtedly, the global retreat of democracy has been exacerbated by the "hands-off approach" of the United State to the democracy promotion. U.S. neglect of democracy and human rights has been impactful not only on the global political landscape but also on the regional landscape of Southeast Asia. It did not prioritize democracy as a core component of U.S. foreign policy, and it has been largely quiet on the global regression of democracy, let alone on initiating policies to correct it.63

Along with global and regional democratic retreat, the lack of political will amongst both supposedly pro-democracy domestic and international to strengthen democratic norms and institutions accelerated a speedy demise of democracy in Myanmar. After taking office, the civilian leaders of Myanmar failed to step up the democratic reforms and often involved themselves in the dirty business of eroding democracy as they became more fixated on power politics. It allowed the undemocratic forces – primarily the military - to rise up and consolidate their power in the undemocratic spaces that the civilian leaders created. For instance, a charge against the media by the civilian government was followed by several arrests and charges of journalists by the military which continued without any restraints. In this way, the civilian leaders unknowingly dug their own graves, and the military became more assertive and powerful enough to kill off the nascent democracy. Similar scenarios have been observed in some other Southeast Asian countries too, and the unintended consequences of creating undemocratic space should not be underestimated by the civilian leaders. Meanwhile, few in the international community had the appetite to apply genuine pressure on Myanmar, and Beijing's protection and largesse provided a shield against any pushback that occurred.

Addressing the Causes of Democratic Crisis

The future of democracy in the Southeast Asia is bleak, and the current trend of democratic backsliding is unlikely to be reversed in the near future. Based on Myanmar's experience, the return of authoritarianism has plunged the country into a political quagmire, and Myanmar is currently running the risk of state collapse and even territorial fragmentation. The rise of authoritarianism does not bode well for the longterm stability and prosperity of the region. Even now, the spillover effect of Myanmar's autocratic return has been felt in region, while it is posing a serious threat to the security and interests of both neighboring countries and the strategic importance of the whole region.

Therefore, ASEAN should not hesitate to inhibit the institutionalization of the military regime and to improve the deteriorating situation in Myanmar. As a consensus-driven association primarily dominated by autocratic elites, the political will and stance of ASEAN is not encouraging. However, in dealing with Myanmar's crisis, ASEAN's approach has dramatically shifted. In its statements at the 38th and 39th ASEAN summits, it said that "while respecting the principle of non-interference, we affirmed our adherence to the rule of law, good governance and the principles of democracy and constitutional government."64 AAs the junta repeatedly failed to implement the ASEAN's fivepoint consensus, ASEAN remains committed to its unprecedented decision to exclude the junta's political representation in meetings of the bloc. All ASEAN member states should continue to stand firmly on the current position not to legitimize Myanmar's military junta so as to promote its international credibility and its crucial role as a regional bloc.

Southeast Asia is a "linchpin" of Indo-Pacific region, and its stability is vital to the Indo-Pacific strategy. Although the Biden administration places democracy and human rights at the core of its foreign policy, it still maintains relations with geostrategic authoritarian countries. So far, the Biden administration seems to intentionally avoid the use of strong language on democracy and human rights in its engagements with Southeast Asia countries. In his meetings with ASEAN leaders, President Joe Biden primarily focused on shared security, free and open Indo-Pacific, and the rule-based regional order.65 Although its cautious approach is intended not to alienate its geo-strategic partners and allies in the region, the United States will likely run into trouble with the autocratic regimes of the region in the long run. Moreover, an authoritarianism-inundated region and its subsequent problem of chronic instability will not be supportive of the United States' Indo-Pacific strategy long-term. Therefore, U.S. policy-makers should work to reverse the declining status of democracy in the region. As the role of the United States is crucial for democratic revival in the region, so too is democracy for the long-term interests of Washington. As a first step, the Biden administration should take all possible measures to end military rule andrestore democracy in Myanmar.

In the current gloomy domestic situation in Myanmar, the young generation of digital natives are playing an encouraging role for the revival of democracy in the region and in Myanmar. In Myanmar, pro-democratic youths have been making themselves bulwarks of democracy against the rise of authoritarianism. They set their lives on the line to fight relentlessly for a democratic renaissance. Not only in Myanmar but also elsewhere in Southeast Asia, such as Thailand, young people are struggling for their political future. The youth's zeal for democracy is best reflected in the "Milk Tea Alliance," a democratic movement amongst the youth across Asia that have been resisting the common threat of the authoritarianism.⁶⁶ This young generation is not fighting for political power but for their freedom, their rights, and their future. In Myanmar, they are the political future of the country as well as the key architects of democracy and a new nation.

The current Myanmar crisis has witnessed the rise of a new politics, primarily driven by this younger generation. This new politics is being animated by the dreams of the future and motivated by the creation of a new nation that inclusively represents all diverse groups of the country and completely liberated from the yoke of military domination. During the protests that have followed the coup, the protestors have always chanted that "we are young people, we have a future." They are enthusiastically attached to "the dreams of the future better than the history of the past," and those dreams have been increasingly catalyzing a new politics in the current struggle.⁶⁷

The resistance movement has also moved to implement this better future. For instance, they formally scrapped the military drafted 2008 constitution, which firmly enshrined the military's prerogatives and imposed structural constraints on the political development of the country.⁶⁸ On the other hand, the National Unity Consultative Council, the most inclusive political dialogue platform in history of Myanmar,69 including a wide range of actors from activist networks to ethnic armed groups, has been deliberating over a new constitution so as to build up a democratic federal union. Likewise, contrary to the old discriminatory and exclusionary politics, the National Unity Government (NUG), along with the ethnic political forces and the younger generation of democratic activists, has been trying to build up an inclusive collective leadership, appointing members of ethnic minorities to top positions and expanding the participation of women and the youth. Despite the uncertainty of its full configuration, a new politics is progressively taking shape and gaining momentum in Myanmar. In the current gloomy regional and local context, this new politics is a beacon of hope for the political future of Myanmar. In fact, Myanmar's current democratic struggle is not just a local issue but one with wider political significance to the region. The end of democratic struggle implies an end of hope for the revival of democracy in the whole region. Therefore, the democratic countries of the world must firmly stand with Myanmar's new politics and support the younger generation of democratic activists in Myanmar. A successful democratic movement in Myanmar could inspire a new age of democratic renaissance in Southeast Asia..

Image Credits:

Page 1: R. Bociaga / Shutterstock.com Page 10: Sai Han One / Shutterstock.com

Ye Myo Hein is the Executive Director of the Tagaung Institute of Political Studies and a Public Policy Fellow with the Wilson Center.



Endnotes

- 1) "Myanmar's Leader, Daw Aung San Suu Kyi, is Detained amid Coup," *The New York Times*, February 1, 2021. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/31/world/asia/myanmar-coup-aung-san-suu-kyi.html</u>
- 2) "Myawaddy Newspaper," 2-2-2021. https://www.myawady.net.mm/node/7914
- 3) "Myanmar's Leader Aung San Suu Kyi, Others Detained by Military," VOA, February 1, 2021. <u>https://www.voanews.</u> <u>com/a/east-asia-pacific_myanmar-leader-aung-san-suu-kyi-others-detained-military/6201446.html</u>
- 4) "Myawaddy Newspaper," 2-2-2021. https://www.myawady.net.mm/node/7914
- 5) "Myanmar Election Delivers Another Decisive Win for Aung San Suu Kyi," *The New York Times*, November 11, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/11/world/asia/myanmar-election-aung-san-suu-kyi-results.html
- 6) "Statement on Ceasefire and Eternal Peace," Office of the Commander-in-Chief of Defense Services, November 12, 2020. <u>https://cincds.gov.mm/node/9793</u>
- 7) Shoon Naing, "Myanmar Warn May Take Action over its Election Dispute," *Reuters*, January 26, 2021. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-military/myanmar-army-warns-may-take-action-over-its-election-dispute-idUSKBN29V1HI</u>
- According to Assistance Associate of Political Prisoners (AAPP), there have been (1218) people killed and (7026) detained by the junta till October 26, 2021. <u>https://aappb.org/?lang=en</u>
- 9) "Junta Has Killed At Least 110 People in Custody since Coup, Says Rights Group," *Myanmar Now*, August 30, 2021. https://www.myanmar-now.org/en/news/junta-has-killed-at-least-110-people-in-custody-since-coup-says-rights-group
- 10) "How Myanmar Military Terrorized its People," *Washington Post*, August 25, 2021. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> world/interactive/2021/myanmar-crackdown-military-coup/
- 11) "Myanmar: Freedom on the Net 2021," Freedom House. <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/myanmar/freedom-net/2021</u>
- Sebastain Strangio, "Myanmar Junta Arms Itself with Repressive New Laws," February 15, 2021. <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/myanmar-junta-arms-itself-with-repressive-new-laws/</u>
- 13) Myanmar: UN Human Rights Expert Issues Report and Urges Decisive, Unified Action to Put an End to Brutality," United Nations Human Rights Council, March 4, 2021. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/Pages/NewsDetail.aspx?NewsID=26845&LangID=E</u>
- 14) "Myanmar: Freedom on the Net 2021," Freedom House. <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/myanmar/freedom-net/2021</u>
- 15) "Myanmar Now One of the World's Worst Jailers of Journalists," Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ), July 28, 2021. https://cpj.org/2021/07/myanmar-now-one-of-the-worlds-worst-jailers-of-journalists/
- 16) Ye Myo Hein and Lucas Myers, "Seizing the State: the Emergence of a Distinct Security Actor in Myanmar," Asia Program, Wilson Center, <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/seizing-state-emergence-distinct-security-actormyanmar</u>
- 17) "US President Obama hails Burma's Remarkable Journey," BBC, November 19, 2012. <u>https://www.bbc.com/ news/av/</u> world-asia-20390728
- 18) Renaud Egreteau, "Caretaking Democratization: The Military and Political Change in Myanmar," (Hurst, 2016), and <u>Marco Bünte</u>, <u>Patrick Köllner</u>, <u>Richard Roewer</u>, "Taking Stock of Myanmar's Political Transformation since 2011" in *Journal of Current Southeast Asia Affairs*, Vol. 38, Issue 3, 2019. <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1868103420905140</u>

- 19) Marco Bünte, Patrick Köllner, Richard Roewer (2019). For more details of the military's constitutional prerogatives enshrined in the 2008 constitution, see Chapter (3): The Military: The Pre-eminence of the Tatmadaw in Governance in Melissa Crouch, "The Constitution of Myanmar" A Contextual Analysis," (Hart, 2019), pp – 35-58.
- 20) Juan J. Linz and Alfred Stephen, "Problems of Democratic Transition and Consolidation: Southern Europe, South America and Post-Communist Europe," (Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996), pp – 16-37. & D. Rustow, "Transition to Democracy: toward a dynamic model," *Comparative Politics 2*(3) (1970), pp. 337-63.
- 21) For study of Myanmar's unfinished state and nation building, see Enze Han, "Asymmetrical Neighbors: Borderland state building between China and Southeast Asia" (Oxford University Press, 2019), and David I. Steinberg, "Myanmar: Failed State or Failed Nation?," *Frontier Myanmar*, August 11, 2021. <u>https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/myanmar-failed-state-or-failed-nation/</u>
- 22) Amresh Levan Gunasingham, "Myanmar's Extreme Buddhist Nationalist," *the Interpreter*, September 21, 2021. <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/myanmar-extreme-buddhist-nationalists</u>
- 23) "Rohingya Refugee Crisis," UNOCHA. https://www.unocha.org/rohingya-refugee-crisis
- 24) Daniel D. Carteret and Simon Lewis, "Expectations High for Aung San Suu Kyi in Myanmar," VOA, November 14, 2015. https://www.voanews.com/a/expectations-high-aung-san-suu-kyi-myanmar/3058245.html
- 25) "Myanmar: Freedom in the World 2020," Freedom House. <u>https://freedomhouse.org/country/myanmar/freedom-world/2020</u>
- 26) Michal Lubina, "The Moral Democracy: The Political Thought of Aung San Suu Kyi," (Scholar Publishing House, 2018)
- 27) Sam Gringlas, "Myanmar's Suu Kyi In Hague To Defend Against Rohingya Genocide Charges," December 9, 2019. https://www.npr.org/2019/12/09/786299559/myanmars-suu-kyi-in-hague-to-defend-against-rohingya-genocide-charges
- 28) "An Avoidable War: Politics and Armed Conflict in Myanmar's Rakhine State," International Crisis Group, June 9, 2020. https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/307-avoidable-war-politics-and-armed-conflict-myanmarsrakhine-state
- 29) "Suu Kyi's Party Shuns Key Players of Respected 88 Generation in Myanmar Poll," South China Morning Post. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/1845924/suu-kyis-party-shuns-key-players-respected-88-generation</u>
- 30) Johanna Son, "Myanmar's Deep Fissures Make Explosive Powder Keg," Bangkok Post, May 24, 2016. <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/985457/myanmars-deep-fissures-make-explosive-powder-keg</u>
- 31) "Myanmar Stalled Transition," International Crisis Group, August 28, 2018. <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/b151-myanmars-stalled-transition</u>
- 32) "Myanmar Stalled Transition," International Crisis Group, August 28, 2018 <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/b151-myanmars-stalled-transition</u> and Zoltan Barany, "Burma: Suu Kyi's Missteps," *Journal of Democracy*, Volume 29, Issue 1, January 2018. <u>https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/burma-suu-kyis-missteps/#f1</u>
- 33) "Myanmar Stalled Transition," International Crisis Group, August 28, 2018 <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/b151-myanmars-stalled-transition</u>
- 34) <u>Marco Bünte, Patrick Köllner, Richard Roewer</u>, "Taking Stock of Myanmar's Political Transformation since 2011" in Journal of Current Southeast Asia Affairs, Vol. 38, Issue 3, 2019 and <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2021/countrychapters/myanmar-burma</u>
- 35) "Myanmar's NLD Cautions Protestors who Oppose Aung San Statue in Kayah State," Radio Free Asia, July 6, 2018. <u>https://www.refworld.org/docid/5bb72deda.html</u>

- 36) Lucas Myers, "What Myanmar's 2020 Election Tells Us About U.S-China Competition," Wilson Center, January 12, 2021. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/what-myanmars-2020-election-tells-us-about-us-china-competition
- 37) Enze Han, "Is Post-election Myanmar Moving Closer to China," East Asia Forum, January 23, 2021. <u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2021/01/23/is-post-election-myanmar-moving-closer-to-china/</u>
- 38) Lucas Myers, "What Myanmar's 2020 Election Tells Us About U.S-China Competition," Wilson Center, January 12, 2021. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/what-myanmars-2020-election-tells-us-about-us-china-competition
- 39) "Myanmar Coup: China Blocks UN Condemnation as Protests Grow," BBC, February 3, 2021. <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-55913947</u>
- 40) "China Start Calling Myanmar Junta "Government", *The Irrawaddy*, August 11, 2021 <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/</u> <u>burma/china-starts-calling-myanmar-junta-government.html</u>
- 41) Sebaistian Strangio, "China Steps Toward De facto Recognition of Myanmar's Junta," *The Diplomat*, June 7, 2021. <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/china-steps-toward-de-facto-recognition-of-myanmars-junta/</u>
- 42) Edward White and John Reed, "China Bolsters Tie with Myanmar Junta Despite International Condemnation," *Financial Times*, June 22, 2021. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/ca43da4c-4287-4de6-ad8a-57a2a32fe7f3</u>
- 43) Lucas Myers, "How US Could Counter China in Myanmar," Asia Times, January 28, 2022. <u>https://asiatimes.com/2022/01/how-the-us-could-counter-china-in-myanmar/</u>
- 44) Michelle Nichols, "Myanmar Army Tells U.N. It Is Ready to Weather Sanctions, Isolation, Envoy Says," *Reuters*, March 3, 2021. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-politics-un/myanmar-army-tells-u-n-it-is-ready-to-weather-sanctions-isolation-envoy-says-idUSKCN2AV2CJ</u>
- 45) Thomas Carothers, "the Sequencing Fallacy," Journal of Democracy, Vol.18, No.1, January 2007. p. 24.
- 46) I agreed with Charles Dunst that "although China has for years promised non-interference in its partners' affairs, ... the era of Chinese non-interventionist is now over." <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/06/02/ welcomechinas-new-interventionist-foreign-policy/</u>
- 47) Joshua Kurlantzick, "Myanmar's Coup Emblematic of Regional Democracy Failures," Council of Foreign Relations, February 4, 2021. <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/myanmars-coup-emblematic-regional-democracy-failures</u>
- 48) "Freedom in the World 2022: the Global Expansion of Authoritarian Rule," Freedom House, February 2022. <u>https://</u> <u>freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2022/global-expansion-authoritarian-rule</u>
- 49) Steven Levitski and Lucan Way, "the Rise of Competitive Authoritarianism," *Journal of Democracy*, Vol.13, No.2, April 2002. pp. 51-65.
- 50) Kirsten Han, "One-Party Rule in Singapore," Red Pepper. September 28, 2021. <u>https://www.redpepper.org.uk/one-party-rule-in-singapore/</u>
- Wahid Jumblatt Abdullah, "'New Normal' No More: Democratic Backsliding in Singapore after 2015" Democratization, Vol. 27, 2020 – Issue 7.
- 52) "Malaysia's Opposition Pulls Off Shocking Election Win," Aljazeera, May 10, 2018. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/5/10/malaysias-opposition-pulls-off-shocking-election-win</u>
- 53) Anisah Shukry and Hadi Azmi "Malaysia's New Prime Minister Brings Old Guard Back to Power Amid COVID-19 Crisis," *Time*, August 20, 2021. <u>https://time.com/6091704/malaysia-prime-minister-ismail-sabri-yaakob/</u>

- 54) "Philippines drugs war: UN report criticises 'permission to kill'," BBC, June 4, 2020. <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-52917560</u>
- 55) Nicole Curato, "Democratic Expressions amidst Fragile Institutions: Possibilities for Reform in Duterte's Philippines," Brookings, January 22, 2021. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/democratic-expressions-amidst-fragile-institutions-possibilities-for-reform-in-dutertes-philippines/</u> and Andrea Chole Wong, "The Philippines Democratic Backsliding in the time of Duterte," *International Policy Digest*, September 12, 2020. <u>https://intpolicydigest.org/the-philippines-democratic-backsliding-in-the-time-of-duterte/</u>
- 56) Saliful Mujani and R. William Liddle, "Indonesia: Jokowi Sidelines Democracy," *Journal of Democracy*, Vol.32, No.4, October 2021. pp. 72-86.
- 57) Dr. Lee Morgenbesser, "the Rise of Sophisticated Authoritarianism in Southeast Asia," (Cambridge University Press, 2020).
- 58) Ye Myo Hein, "Myanmar Junta has no Diplomatic Cards to play," *The Irrawaddy*, 22 October 2021. <u>https://www.</u> irrawaddy.com/opinion/guest-column/myanmars-junta-has-no-diplomatic-cards-to-play.html
- 59) "Chairman's Statement on the ASEAN Leaders' Meeting," 24 April, 2021. <u>https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/</u> <u>Chairmans-Statement-on-ALM-Five-Point-Consensus-24-April-2021-FINAL-a-1.pdf</u>
- 60) Pavin Chachavalpongpun, "Southeast Asis's Autocrats Have Created an Alliance against Democracy," *The Washington Post*, January 10, 2022. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/01/10/southeast-asias-autocrats-have-created-an-alliance-against-democracy/</u>
- 61) Saliful Mujani and R. William Liddle, "Indonesia: Jokowi Sidelines Democracy," *Journal of Democracy*, Vol.32, No.4, October 2021. pp. 72-86.
- 62) "Freedom in World 2021, Democracy Under Siege," <u>https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2021/democracy-under-siege</u>
- 63) Joshua Kurlantzick, "Southeast Asia's Democratic Decline in the America First Era," Council of Foreign Relations, October 27, 2017.<u>https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/southeast-asias-democratic-decline-america-first-era</u>
- 64) "Chairman's Statement of the 38th and 39th ASEAN Summits," October 28, 2021. <u>https://asean.org/chairmans-statement-of-the-38th-and-39th-asean-summits/?fbclid=lwAR0W6LZaIJx00p3ZOW9Ogk49YUrpEdUQ63z COWn-O6UHZzAutKcu0_mAVi0</u>
- 65) "Remark by President Biden at the Annual U.S.-ASEAN Summit," the White House, October 26, 2021. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/10/26/remarks-by-president-biden-at-the-annual-u-s-asean-summit/</u>
- 66) Janis Mackey Frayer and Adela Suliman, "Milk Tea Alliance brews democracy online among young activist across Asia," NBC news, April 7, 2021. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/milk-tea-alliance-brews-democracy-online-among-young-activists-across-n1262253</u>
- 67) Ye Myo Hein, "A New Politics is Taking Shape in Myanmar," *The Irrawaddy*, December 9, 2021. <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/guest-column/a-new-politics-is-taking-shape-in-myanmar.html</u>
- 68) "Myanmar's Shadow Government Vows a New Constitution and End to Dictatorship," *The Irrawaddy*, April 1, 2021. https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmars-shadow-government-vows-new-constitution-end-dictatorship.html
- 69) Aye Chan and Billy Ford, "A New Myanmar Forum Aims to Unite Democratic Forces," United States Institute of Peace, November 3, 2021. <u>https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/11/new-myanmar-forum-aims-unite-democratic-forces</u>